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28 July 2009 
	Jeremy Wates 

Secretary – Aarhus Convention

Economic Commission for Europe

Environment, Housing and Land Management Division

Bureau 332

Palais des Nations

CH-1211 Geneva 10

Switzerland

Re: Communication to the Aarhus Convention Compliance Committee concerning compliance by the United Kingdom with the provisions of the Convention in connection with the scope of judicial review, costs, timing and other issues related to access to justice (Ref. ACCC/C/2008/33

Re: Communication to the Aarhus convention Compliance Committee concerning compliance by the United Kingdom with the Provisions of the convention in connection with costs associated with an interim injunction (Ref. ACCC/C/2008/23)
Dear Mr Wates,
ACCC/C/2008/33
Further to our letter to the Committee dated 12 May 2009 requesting an extension to the deadline for submitting a response to the communication in case ACCC/C/2008/33, and the Committee’s reply dated 27 May 2009, we write enclosing the UK’s written observations and enclosures responding to the communication submitted by Client Earth on 2nd December 2008 and further communication which we received on 10 June 2009. Please note that Annex III to the observations will be supplied in due course. 
ACCC/C2008/23

We have been provided with and considered the Communicants’ ‘Post-Meeting Note’ dated 24 July 2009.  Having done so, we are of the view that it does not call for a full response, for reasons which appear below, and we restrict ourselves to the following brief observations:

(i) The points in the first section have already been fully dealt with in our submissions to the Committee, including by reference to the terms of Article 3(8).  As will be apparent, this is not a case of ‘costs-shifting’ in favour of a successful party, nor is there any question of ‘penalisation’. We ask the Committee again to note that Article 3(8) provides that “this provision shall not affect the powers of national courts to award reasonable costs in judicial proceedings”. 
(ii) The points in the second section have also, in substance, been previously dealt with.  The Communicants’ previously clear and realistic position before the Committee that the costs in this case were not ‘prohibitively expensive’ seems now to have become confused, but ultimately it is apparent that it is still not alleged that the costs  were ‘prohibitively expensive’ in this case.  In any event, the costs of a Magistrates’ Court prosecution (conducted by the Environment Agency’s own staff) are not comparable to those of the High Court proceedings.  Furthermore, it is noted that the costs of the Communicants’ solicitors for the relevant hearing were £4,270 inclusive of  VAT excluding the costs of their barrister, so it is hard to see how the level of joint costs of both regulators, which included the costs of the barrister, can sensibly be criticised.
(iii) The relevance of the third section to the present complaint is not apparent.  In any event, the nature of judicial review has been considered in detail in the Government’s response in case ACCC/C/2008/33.
Yours sincerely,
Åsa Sjöström
UK focal point for the Aarhus convention

	


